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Dear Mr David,   

PETITION: PE1225 

SCOTTISH GOVERNMENT RESPONSE   

Thank you for your e-mail of 20th March 2009.  Thank you for giving us the opportunity to respond to 
the Scottish Government’s consideration of our petition dated 20th March 2009.    

We do not accept the position of the Scottish Government and we trust that it will equally not satisfy 
the Petitions Committee in light of the evidence given by the C-Diff Justice Group on the 27th January 
2009 and the matters explored at length with the committee members.    

There are several difficulties with the Scottish Government’s response each of which we will consider 
in turn.    

Factually inaccurate   

The response turns entirely upon the premise that the Police and Health and Safety Executive will be 
in a position to provide the Area Procurator Fiscal with their reports by the end of March.  However, 
according to a Strathclyde Police spokesperson quoted in the Dumbarton and Vale of Leven Reporter 
on the 24th March 2009 this is incorrect.  The Strathclyde Police spokesperson is described by the 
paper as confirming that the investigations would take a lot longer than that and is quoted as saying 
“the Inquiry is expected to take considerably more time” than the original date of the end of March 
2009.   

We accept that if the Police and health and safety investigations that were to conclude at the end of 
March there may now be reason for holding back announcing and beginning the work of the Public 
Inquiry.  That is clearly however not the case and in fact it would appear as if it will be several 
months, if not years, before the Police and health and safety  investigations are concluded.  If that is 
the way of it, it would be completely unreasonable to delay in beginning the work of the Inquiry 
Team.   
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Legally inaccurate or misleading   

The Scottish Government Response states that there would be a real risk of prejudice to any potential 
criminal proceedings if a Public Inquiry was ordered and the Inquiry team began its investigations.    

We do not accept this position.  The families do not want and would not expect the Inquiry to be held 
until the criminal process had been completed.  We simply call for the Inquiry to begin its 
investigations as early as possible for the very important purpose of preserving evidence before 
memories fade to the point where the effectiveness and importance of the Inquiry could be prejudiced 
by the delay in setting up the Inquiry Team.   

The Scottish Government have failed to take account of the fact that the investigations of the Inquiry 
Team can and in fact must be carried out in complete confidence.  It is an entirely common place for a 
Public Inquiry Team to carry out a large amount of investigations for a long period of time in 
complete confidence and not to release any documents or any information obtained during the 
investigation until the Chair of the Inquiry allows the information to be released.  This is often a long 
time after the information is obtained.    
  
  

In otherwards, the Inquiry Team can carry out extensive investigations and maintain confidence until 
after the criminal process is concluded.  The confidential nature of the work undertaken by the Inquiry 
Team will ensure that there would be no prejudice to the criminal process.    

As we have said, the greater risk of prejudice is to the Inquiry itself.  If the Inquiry does not begin 
investigating matters for another year or even six months there is a real risk that the effectiveness of 
the Inquiry will be prejudiced by witnesses failing memories.  This cannot be allowed to happen.    

We would ask the committee to note that there was a considerable overlap in time and therefore 
concurrence of evidence gathering between the Police investigation and the investigation of the Public 
Inquiry into the outbreak of E-coli in South Wales in September 2005.    

The Inquiry, Chaired by Professor Pennington, has recently published its report.  The following 
important factors require to be taken into account:  

●     The outbreak occurred in September 2005 
●     The Welsh Assembly first considered the matter on the 7th November 2005 
●     Professor Pennington was approached by the Welsh Assembly in November 2005 to Chair the 

Inquiry 
●     The Assembly agreed by Motion to setup the Inquiry on the 7th December 2005 
●     The Inquiry Team began its work on the 13th March 2006 
●     The Police investigation did not conclude until the 27th February 2007 
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There was therefore a period of one year where, to quote from the summary of the Inquiry report the 
Inquiry Team “was able to work in parallel” with “a criminal investigation and subsequent 
proceedings”.  (Page 11 of the published report).   

Both the Inquiry Team and the Welsh Assembly were well aware of the sensitivities of the ongoing 
criminal investigation but they felt able to deal with those sensitivities.  We would refer the committee 
to paragraph 1.10 of the Inquiry report (page 19) “At its second meeting, the committee noted that a 
number of investigations were underway, including one by the Police, and that a Public Inquiry would 
need to have regard to those. The committee considered oral and written evidence.   After consulting 
me, its members decided that the terms of reference should be drafted broadly to ensure that I was not 
prevented from pursuing issues that might a merge from evidence.  I considered this to be a sensible 
and helpful approach”.   

We see no reason why the Scottish Government should not take the same approach and allow the 
Inquiry Team to carry out investigations “in parallel” with ongoing Police investigations.  Indeed, the 
delay of now over one year in setting up the committee has already put the victims of the C-diff 
outbreak and the Scottish people generally at a disadvantage compared to the approach taken in 
Wales.  This situation should not be made worse by delaying even further.    
  

 Prejudice to the Inquiry if its work does not begin very shortly  

The Scope of the Inquiry must be significantly wider than the Inquiries presently being undertaken by 
the Police and the Health and Safety Executive.  Inevitably, a criminal prosecution must be conducted 
on a short and focused compass.  A full and proper Public Inquiry into the outbreak at the Vale of 
Leven, particularly if it is to serve to benefit the whole of Scotland if not the whole of the UK, must be 
given as broad a terms of reference as possible in exactly the same way as occurred in relation to the E-
coli outbreak in Wales.    

There will be issues upon which the Inquiry Team will require witness evidence which go beyond the 
matters presently being explored by the Police and the Health and Safety Executive.  Memories fade 
with time.  A year has already passed and unless the Inquiry Team are able to begin investigating this 
matter and taking witness statements in the very near future there is a real risk that people’s memories 
will fade to such an extent that the effectiveness of the Inquiry will be lost.   

This should not and cannot be allowed to happen.   

With thanks
 Michelle Stewart
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Secretary C-Diff Justice group 
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